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: OFFICIAL PROCEEDINGS : 
 

: OF THE CITY OF PEORIA, ILLINOIS: 
 

A meeting of the Planning & Zoning Commission was held on Thursday, February 2, 2023, at 1:00 PM, at 
City Hall, 419 Fulton St., in Room 400 with Chairman Mike Wiesehan presiding and with proper notice 
having been posted. 

ROLL CALL 
The following Planning & Zoning Commissioners were present: Branden Martin, Edward Barry, Eric Heard, 
Richard Unes, and Mike Wiesehan – 5.  Absent: Robin Grantham  and George Ghareeb– 2. 
 
City Staff Present: Leah Allison, Josh Naven, Julia Hertaus, Matt Smith, and Grace Burgener. 
 

SWEARING IN OF SPEAKERS 
Speakers were sworn in by Matt Smith. 

 
MINUTES 

Commissioner Heard moved to approve the minutes of the Planning & Zoning Commission meetings held 
on January 5, 2023; seconded by Commissioner Barry. 
 

The motion was approved unanimously by a viva voce vote 5 to 0. 
 

REGULAR BUSINESS 
PZ 1208-2023  
Hold a Public Hearing and forward a recommendation to City Council on the request of Chad Herman of 
Fenceline Properties, LLC to approve an Annexation Petition and Annexation Agreement, including a 
Subdivision Plat, for the property located east of N Knoxville Avenue, west of Old Galena Road, north of E 
Boy Scout Road, and south of Cedar Hills Drive. The subject property is identified as Parcel Identification 
Nos. 09-16- 400-001 and 09-16-300-004, Peoria IL 
 
Assistant Director, Leah Allison, Community Development Department, read the case into the record and 
summarized the request to approve an Annexation Petition and Annexation Agreement.  
 
Ms. Allison explained that the City has extra territorial jurisdiction expanding 1.5 miles beyond the City’s 
boundaries, therefore the City must be included in the discussions regarding development within this 
radius. Ms. Allison stated that the subject property is not contiguous with the City and contiguity must be 
established before the property is annexed. Ms. Allison clarified that this is an agreement for future 
annexation and the subject property will not be annexed unless contiguity is established within the next 20 
years.  
 
The Development Review Board recommends approval of the annexation agreement subject to the intent of 
the red-lined revisions. 
 
Discussion was held between Ms. Allison and Commissioner Unes about the location of City boundaries in 
relation to the subject property, the red-lined version of the agreement and future development of the 
property.  
 
Commissioner Barry stated that the City will not have jurisdiction over the property until there is 
contiguity.  
 
Ms. Allison stated the property will remain under Peoria County jurisdiction until there is contiguity.  
 
 

Leah Allison
Arrow
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Commissioner Heard asked if this process is commonplace because the property is within the 1.5 mile 
radius of City boundaries.  
 
Ms. Allison stated that is correct.  
 
Commissioner Unes asked Ms. Allison what the advantage of this proposal is for the petitioner.  
 
Ms. Allison stated that the application was submitted voluntarily.  
 
Commissioner Wiesehan stated that the owner likely wants to develop the land, but the 1.5 mile radius 
does not allow the owner to do so without working with the City.  
 
Chad Herman, owner and petitioner, was present and provided background information on Fenceline 
Properties and their intentions regarding development of the subject property.  
 
Chairperson Wiesehan opened the public hearing at 1:24 pm.  
 
Lisa LaConte objected to the request due to concerns of it being premature and under researched. Ms. 
LaConte asked for a more in-depth analysis of the DRB conditions.  
 
Rick Schotthofer objected to the request due to concerns about the property being in a flood plain, hunting 
on the property, and the idea of housing development without sewage. Mr. Schotthofer stated that the 
nearby residents were not given enough time to organize opposition and asked that the request be tabled.   
 
Kurt Stepping objected to the request. Mr. Stepping stated that there was a petition submitted to 
Change.org and all forty-three participants were opposed to the request. Mr. Stepping suggested looking 
into the Medina Wall and its potential impact on the annexation of the subject properties.  
 
Ms. Allison stated that Medina Township does own property between the subject property and the City’s 
boundaries, and that the Township and other properties would have to agree to the annex before  
contiguity with the subject property was established.  
 
Mike Krost objected to the request. Mr. Krost stated that the postcard notices state this this was a request 
for annexation, not pre-annexation. Mr. Krost expressed concern over potential street flooding.  
 
Chairperson Wiesehan clarified that this is a formality because the City is home-rule and has extra 
territorial jurisdiction expanding 1.5 miles beyond the City’s boundaries.  
 
Brian Elsasser, Peoria County Board Member, District 14, objected to the request. Mr. Elsasser stated that 
the County would not want City property and that notification is not happening in a timely manner. Mr. 
Eslasser requested the City remove the requirement for pre-annexation.  
 
Stanley Meizelis objected to the request based on safety concerns and the potential impact this may have on 
his property.  
 
Mr. Herman reiterated the developmental goals for the subject properties.  
 
With no further public testimony, public hearing was closed at 1:55 pm.  
 
Ms. Allison clarified the terms of the red-lined agreement. 
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Discussion was held between Ms. Allison and Commissioner Martin about other properties that may have 
been impacted by the 1.5 mile buffer zone.   
 
 
Motion:  
Commissioner Heard made a motion to approve with staff recommendations; seconded by Commissioner 
Martin.  
 
Discussion was held between Commissioner Heard and Commissioner Barry regarding their reasonings for 
supporting the request.  
 
Commissioner Unes explained that he cannot support the request because there are unanswered questions 
and because Mr. Herman could have made this request with the County.  
 
Ms. Allison provided more context on the 1.5 mile buffer.  
 

The motion was approved by a viva voce vote 4 to 1.  
Yea: Edward Barry, Brandon Martin, Eric Heard, and Mike Wiesehan – 4.  

Nay: Richard Unes – 1.  
 

PZ 1210-2023  
Hold a Public Hearing and forward a recommendation to City Council on the request of Andrew Driscoll of 
ADJD Management, LLC, to obtain a special use for Light Manufacturing/Assembly of Equipment in the 
Class B-1 (Central Business) District for the property located at 316 SW Washington Street, Unit 1B (Parcel 
Identification No. 18-09-269-005), Peoria IL (Council District 2). 
 
Senior Urban Planner, Josh Naven, Community Development Department, read the case into the record and 
summarized the request for a special use for light manufacturing/assembly of equipment.  
 
The Development Review Board recommends approval of the request for a Light Manufacturing/Assembly 
of Equipment use with the following condition:  

1. The special use shall adhere to the performance regulations contained within Section 4.5.7.C. of the 
Unified Development Code.  

 
Andrew Driscoll, owner and petitioner, was present and provided additional context on the request, 
including the current and proposed use of the space.   
 
Discussion was held between Commissioner Martin and Mr. Driscoll regarding the potential noise pollution 
of the business’ operations. Mr. Driscoll stated that he does not expect noise to be a concern.  
 
Chairperson Wiesehan asked if there are residents directly above the space.  
 
Mr. Driscoll stated there is nothing above the space and there is parking below.  
 
Commissioner Heard inquired on the hours of operation for the business.  
 
Mr. Driscoll stated that the hours are up to the business owner. Mr. Driscoll stated that they currently 
operate during regular business hours.  
 
Chairperson Wiesehan opened the public hearing at 2:25 pm.  
 
Mr. Naven read a letter of support from Renee Gorrell (Exhibit 1).  
 




































